CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 27 NOVEMBER 2003 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:

Councillor Guest (Chairman), Councillors Bain, Mrs Bradley, Hendry (as substitute for Councillor Stothard), Jefferson, Joscelyne, McDevitt (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Styth) and  J Mallinson.

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillors Firth (Portfolio Holder for Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources) and Mrs Geddes (Portfolio Holder for Corporate Resources).  

CROS.136/03
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Stothard and Mrs Styth, and the Head of Legal and Democratic Services.

CROS.137/03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no Declarations of Interest affecting any item on the Agenda.

CROS.138/03
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

The Minutes of the meetings of the Committee held on 4 September and 16 October 2003 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meetings.  

CROS.139/03
FINAL ACCOUNTS 2002/03 – EXTERNAL AUDIT ISSUES
There was submitted Audit Commission communication concerning financial statements to those charged with governance in respect of Carlisle City Council (reference CA015-06-2003 – Draft Version 1).

The Head of Finance introduced Ms Fiona Daley (District Auditor and Relationship Manager) and Ms Tina Meyer (Audit Manager) who were present at the meeting.

By way of introduction Ms Daley explained to the Committee that a revised Statement of Auditing Standards (SAS), SAS 610 Reporting to those charged with governance, was applicable for the first time to the audit of the Council’s accounts.  It required auditors to report to those charged with governance (as distinct from management) certain matters before they gave an opinion on the financial statements, namely:

a) Expected modifications to the auditor’s report;

b) Unadjusted misstatements;

c) Material weaknesses in the accounting and internal control systems identified during the audit;

d) Their views about the qualitative aspects of the entity’s accounting practices and financial reporting;

e) Matters specifically required by other Auditing Standards to be communicated to those charged with governance; and 

f) Any other relevant matters relating to the audit.

It had been agreed with the Council that the communications required by SAS 610 in advance of the issue of the audit report on the annual financial statements of the Council would be with the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Each of the areas listed above had been considered and auditor’s views were contained within their report.  On the basis of work undertaken to date Ms Daley did not currently intend to issue a non-standard report on the Council’s financial statements.  She considered the position to be positive at this stage, which bore testament to the standard of accounts produced by the Head of Finance and her staff.

A draft report was attached at Appendix 1 to the communication.

Ms Daley then outlined the next steps, commenting that any further matters arising before the conclusion of the audit would need to be reported and Members would need to decide how they would consider any such matters before 31 December 2003. 

Referring to the 31 December 2003 deadline, the Chairman commented that a special meeting of the Committee could be convened or, alternatively, authority could be delegated to certain Members of the Committee.   He sought the Committee’s opinion as to the way forward.

Following discussion it was agreed that authority be delegated to the Chairman, Vice‑Chairman and one other Member (to ensure representation from each political Group).

The Chairman thanked Ms Daley and Ms Meyer for their attendance and for the work undertaken to date.

RESOLVED – (1) That the draft Independent Auditor’s Report to Carlisle City Council be noted.

(2) That the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and one other Member of this Committee (ensuring representation from each Political Group) (on this occasion Councillor Mrs Bradley) be authorised to consider any further matters arising as regards the financial statements of the Council before the conclusion of the audit on 31 December 2003.

CROS.140/03
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS
There were no matters which had been the subject of call-ins.

CROS.141/03
WORK PROGRAMME 2003/04

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented the Overview and Scrutiny Work Programme for 2003/04 which took into account matters scheduled to be dealt with by this Committee, and explained the current status of the various items.

Mr Mallinson advised that following Christmas emphasis would be placed upon scrutiny of the Council’s Budget.  In that regard, it had just come to light that the GIS resources bid might possibly be expanded to include implementation costs.

Mr Mallinson reminded Members of their previous request that he and the Chairman meet with the Portfolio Holder for Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources to discuss Property Management issues and their consideration by this Committee.   Those discussions had taken place and it was envisaged that the Committee’s role would be to consider policy development in relation to the Council’s industrial estates in the New Year.

RESOLVED –  That the Work Programme and updated position on the issues outlined above be noted.

CROS.142/03
MONITORING OF FORWARD PLAN ITEMS RELEVANT TO THIS COMMITTEE

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented Report LDS.72/03, highlighting issues with the ambit of this Committee included within the Forward Plan of Executive Decisions for the period 1 December 2003 to 31 March 2004.

RESOLVED – That the Report be noted.

CROS.143/03
AREA BASED WORKING

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive presented report CE.23/03 proposing formal collaboration with Cumbria County Council and Parish Councils to establish Area Based Working through Parish Councils and Joint Neighbourhood Forums.

Mr Stybelski outlined the recommendations contained within the report. The Carlisle Local Committee had now agreed to the principle of setting up Joint Neighbourhood Forums with the City Council, subject to the individuality of the respective Forums being preserved.  The County Council would continue to administer the Forums subject to a charge of £4,000 being made to the City Council for that service. 

In addition, the County Council Local Public Service Agreement Target 8 – Building Active Communities, sought to increase opportunity for local people (including young people) to be actively involved in strengthening their communities and to influence local public services through Neighbourhood Forums.  This was the opportunity for the City Council to participate in the Local Public Service Agreement.

The matter had been considered by the Executive on 24 November 2003 at which time Members made the following comments:

1. More discussion with the County Council was needed on administrative support charges and the nature of the City Council’s administrative support arrangements for the Joint Neighbourhood Forums.

2. The chairmanship of the Joint Neighbourhood Forums should alternate at each meeting and not annually.

The report had been deferred to the 18 December 2003 meeting of the Executive to allow consideration to be given to the views of the Parish Councils and this Committee before a recommendation was made to the City Council.

In giving detailed consideration to the report, Members sought clarification and expressed concern on the following issues:

(a)  It was recommended to request that a senior Officer from the City Council be attached to each Neighbourhood Forum as an Officer champion for the area in support of Elected Members

Mr Stybelski explained that currently the City Council did not have Officers dedicated to that area of work.  The idea was therefore to ask for volunteers from within the Officer core to support City Council Members sitting on Neighbourhood Forums.  Otherwise there was a concern that the only support Members would receive would be via County Council Officers.   An alternative would be to set up an equivalent Officer core to that currently in place at the County Council.  It was for Members to decide whether they wished to have such support.

Members recognised the importance of ensuring a clear audit trail and accountability, especially as regards the giving of grants.  They were, however, concerned as to the cost implications of additional Officer support, that Officers may feel compelled to volunteer and the additional burden that would place upon them.

Members expressed differing views on the level of support required.  It was suggested that the way forward would be for the Forums to be administered as at present, with matters being referred on to the County/City as appropriate by County Council Officers. 

(b)  The issue of Grant Budgets
Mr Stybelski drew attention to the options available, as outlined within the report, concerning grant giving powers.  

Two Members who currently sat on Neighbourhood Forums then explained how the system currently operated for the benefit of the Committee.

Members believed that arrangements should be kept as simple as possible in the early stages.   Certain Members supported the option of a single joint grant budget, whereas other Members believed that budgets should be held separately as was currently the case.  It was then agreed that the status quo should continue.

A Member stressed the need to ensure that the distribution of any monies to Neighbourhood Forums be on a per capita, per Ward basis.

A Member added that Joint Neighbourhood Forums should be about being closer to the people and not simply money orientated.

(c) Chairmanship of the Joint Neighbourhood Forums
Members endorsed the view that Chairmanship should be undertaken on an equitable basis as agreed by individual Forums.

(d) Monitoring Arrangements
Members emphasised the importance of monitoring progress with the pilot arrangements.

Mr Stybelski suggested that it may be beneficial for Members to meet with the key players in future to discuss progress.  In addition, arrangements could be made to ensure the Committee received or had access to the Minutes of each Forum meeting.   Reports on progress could be submitted in six/twelve months time.

A Member sought assurance that Officers were satisfied as regards the process for monitoring of City Council funding.

The Head of Finance advised that the matter would have to be looked at from both a constitutional and audit point of view.

(e) Consultation with Parish Councils
A Member stated that it was his understanding that the Parish Councils were not necessarily in agreement with the proposals, suggesting that the Chair of CALC come to Overview and Scrutiny to present their views, unless those were to be input by the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.

Mr Stybelski acknowledged that not all Parish Councils were happy with the proposals, adding that the issue of area based working was the subject of consultation and would be included on the Agenda for the December meeting with Parishes.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be informed that it is this Committee’s view:

1. That the Joint Neighbourhood Forums should be administered by the County Council in line with arrangements for currently established Neighbourhood Forums, with matters being referred on to the City Council as appropriate.

2. That this Committee does not support the option of a single joint Grant Budget, and the distribution of any monies to Neighbourhood Forums be on a per capita, per Ward basis.

3. That the Chairmanship should be undertaken on an equitable basis as agreed by the individual Forums.

4. That arrangements be made for this Committee to have access to the Minutes of each Forum meeting.  In addition, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive be requested to submit monitoring reports to the Committee on a six and twelve monthly basis.

CROS.144/03 
ELECTED MEMBERS’ SUPPORT ARRANGEMENTS

Pursuant to Minute CROS.120/03, there was submitted interim report of the Head of Member Support and Employee Services ME.21/03 concerning Elected Members’ Support Arrangements.  

At the last meeting of this Committee, Members had requested that a cross party Working Group be formed in order to progress the issues/concerns raised at that time.  Details of the membership of the Group were provided.

Cross party agreement had been reached in many areas of concern.  However, due to prior commitments by Members of the Group, it had not been possible to arrange a final meeting until 19 November 2003.   Accordingly, there was submitted an addendum to the report setting out, for consideration by the Committee, the recommendations of the Working Group.

The Working Group wished it to be noted that the recommended posts would not satisfy the requirement of the Council to continue to provide clerical support for Elected Members.  That issue remained unresolved following the restructuring exercise within the Council and was seen to be separate to the task given to the Working Group to address.

A Member expressed serious concern, on behalf of her Group, that Members were unable to take part in the recruitment and selection process, comparing the scenario to that of a Chief Officer not being involved in the selection of a Personal Assistant.  

The Head of Member Support and Employee Services indicated that he had taken advice from both the Council’s Legal Services and the North West Employers.  That  advice was quite explicit in that Members should be removed from the process of selection.  Members would, however, have the opportunity to assess the appointees’ suitability to the position as part of the probationary process.

The Legal Services Manager advised Members to exercise caution when considering whether to proceed in the manner recommended in the addendum to the report. If the proposed posts were deemed to be Political Assistant posts then Section 9 of the Local Government and Housing Act 1989 would apply.  Referring to the specimen job description and person specification submitted, he questioned what more a Political Assistant could be expected to do in supporting Members. 

Mr Williams indicated that, in terms of the process, the comments of this Committee would go forward to the Executive on 18 December 2003, prior to Council in January 2004.  The paper submitted to Council would be more explicit than that submitted today.

Discussion arose during which Members were agreed in their view that the posts under consideration were not Political Assistant posts.  If the Authority was challenged the remedy would be via amendment to the job descriptions.  A Member added that the Council’s decision to abolish Political Assistant posts had been formally minuted.

RESOLVED – (1) That this Committee does not consider the proposed posts to support elected Members to be Political Assistant posts.

(2) That the Executive be informed that this Committee endorsed the recommendations as detailed in the addendum to report ME.21/03.

CROS.145/03
LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 2003

The Head of Finance presented joint report with the Head of Legal and Democratic Services (FS.44/03 and LDS.71/03) concerning the Local Government Act. 

The Act had received Royal Assent on 18 September 2003, with the bulk of the provisions being enacted two months later.  The Act was primarily concerned with financial issues, but also gave Local Authorities new powers to charge for discretionary services, and trade and raise additional income for defined capital improvements through a business-levy.  Details of the main provisions of the Act which included Capital Finance, Financial Management, Grants, Business Improvement Districts, Non‑Domestic Rates, Council Tax, Housing Finance, and Miscellaneous and General  were provided.

Mrs Brown added that the Executive had asked for an informal presentation on the implications of the Act to be given to all Members of the Council in the New Year.

RESOLVED – That the main provisions of the Local Government Act 2003 be noted.

CROS.146/03
CARLISLE AND EDEN DRAFT JOINT COMMUNITY STRATEGY

The Head of Strategic and Performance Services presented report SP.35/03 enclosing the Carlisle and Eden draft Joint Community Strategy.

Ms Hook reminded Members of the background to the matter.  The Strategy had been amended since its redraft in September 2003 to address the significant concerns raised by the Infrastructure and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  In addition, Business Unit Heads had had an opportunity to identify key issues, as a result of both of which the document was beginning to take shape in terms of its having a Carlisle balance.

It was stressed, however, that the document was still in draft form and more changes and additions were required.   The structure and format of the document and especially the Action Plan had created some concerns which it was hoped would be resolved in discussions with the Local Strategic Partnership Executive.   It had further been agreed to establish a joint Working Group, scheduled to meet on 4 December 2003, with a view to rewriting the document.

Ms Hook then outlined the feedback received following consultation which would inform the final version of the Strategy.

Minute Excerpt COS.124/03 detailing the comments of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the Strategy had also been submitted for information.

A Member stated that, in its present form, the report was unfit for scrutiny.  She questioned when the local community was to be consulted on whether it wished to join with Eden, and the timetable for the matter to come back to Overview and Scrutiny.   She particularly sought an assurance as regards that latter issue, not wishing to see it appear on a Council Agenda as “a matter of urgency” and effectively bypassing Overview and Scrutiny.

Ms Hook undertook to get back to the Member on the first point, assuring Members that the Strategy would be reported back following its amendment by the Working Group.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive undertook to write to Members with details of the timetable for scrutiny.

RESOLVED – (1) That the content of the draft Carlisle and Eden Joint Community Strategy and Action Plan, and feedback from the first stages of consultation  be noted.

(2) That the comments of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee, as detailed in Minute Excerpt COS.124/03, be supported.

(3) That the assurance given to the Committee by Officers that the amended Carlisle and Eden Draft Joint Community Strategy would be submitted to all Overview and Scrutiny Committees prior to a decision being taken be noted.

CROS.147/03
PROCUREMENT AND PERFORMANCE CAPACITY ISSUES

Pursuant to Minute CROS.125/03(c), Dr Gooding, Executive Director, reported verbally on capacity issues associated with procurement and performance, risk and project management.

Dr Gooding reminded Members that the current situation had largely arisen as a result of the long-term absence of the responsible Officer.  Although it was pleasing to report that the Officer would be returning to work the following week on a managed basis, resource issues nevertheless remained to be addressed.

Members’ views on the following possible solutions were sought:

1. The possibility of utilising the Authority’s Risk Management Budget (totalling £60,000 per annum) to fund one-off requests to reduce and manage risks.  A portion of that Budget could be used to resource Risk Management in terms of a part‑time/full‑time post.

2. As regards Project Management would it be acceptable, in principle, to top slice Budgets for capital projects to resource rolling project management within the Authority.

3. Dr Gooding intended that a workshop session (of approximately 45 minutes duration) be scheduled for 12 January 2004 to address the issue of procurement.  He  would circulate information to Members prior to Christmas and welcomed Members’ views on how procurement could be adequately resourced.

The Chairman questioned whether such a session could be accommodated within the Agenda for that meeting and the Overview and Scrutiny Manager believed that to be possible.

A Member asked why the above issues had not been presented in writing, stressing that she was not willing to participate if the Committee was being asked to make budgetary recommendations based upon a verbal report.

Dr Gooding clarified that he had thought it appropriate to seek Members’ views at this stage, rather than a firm commitment to any course of action, and would come back with formal recommendations in future.  He noted, for the future, the Committee’s preference for written reports.

RESOLVED – That the Executive Director be requested to submit a report, in writing, detailing his proposals to address the capacity issues associated with the Council’s procurement and performance, risk and project management to a future meeting of this Committee.

The Chairman left the meeting at 3.40 pm, whereupon the Vice‑Chairman took the Chair.

CROS.148/03
CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PERFORMANCE INDICATOR REPORT – HALF-YEAR 2003/04 

The Policy and Performance Officer presented report SP.32/03 appraising Members of the Performance Indicator results reported for the first half-year of 2003/04 (1 April to 30 September 2003) pertaining to the Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources; Corporate Resources; and Promoting Carlisle portfolios.

The analysis included:

· Provisional results for the first half-year

· Performance in relation to historical data (2001/02 and 2002/03 ‘actuals’)

· Year-end projections – based on current performance

· Comparison with target and benchmark (if applicable)

· Details of PIs showing portfolio name, corporate theme and Business Unit

· brief commentary

Members congratulated the Officer on the clarity and ease of understanding of her report.

The Policy and Performance Officer, Head of Customer and Information Services and the Overview and Scrutiny Manager then responded to Members’ questions.

RESOLVED – That the content of the report be noted.

The Chairman returned to the meeting at 3.55 pm and resumed the Chair.

CROS.149/03
CUSTOMER CONTACT BEST VALUE REVIEW

The Head of Customer and Information Services presented report CIS.12/03 detailing progress achieved in implementing the Customer Contact Best Value Action Plan.

Since completion of the Review, Customer Services had investigated the manner by which the Review recommendations could be delivered, via market testing through to a full in-house implementation.  

The conclusion of the Review for delivery of the Action Plan was that the best way of delivering on both the service and recommendations was to contract with the private sector to design and build the Council’s Customer Contact Centre with an in‑house team to subsequently manage and operate the service.

After a full OJEC procurement, Capita had been selected as the preferred partner and negotiations were currently underway on the contract.  The model and vision outlined in the final Best Value report had been preserved in the specification.

The original report contained 15 key recommendations and Appendix A to report CIS.12/03 restated the same, giving a commentary on their current status.  In addition, some 85 individual recommendations had been made and Appendix B detailed those recommendations and reported on their current status.

Mr Nutley reminded Members that the position with the delivery of Customer Services had moved on since the original Review and some of the original recommendations were no longer relevant/had changed significantly.   In those cases the Committee was asked to endorse the amendments.

Additionally, the time base to which those amendments were set had changed significantly, largely as a result of the exploration of the strategic partner approach.  The creation of the Customer Contact Centre would now deliver on many of those recommendations, with the new timetable for delivery being dictated by the Project Plan arising from the Customer Contact Implementation Plan.

As regards the next steps, the Chairman indicated that it would be necessary for the Committee to monitor the implementation and delivery of any contract signed with the preferred supplier.  Mr Nutley welcomed that course of action.

A Member referred to the review of Civic Centre space and raised the following questions and concerns:

a) the availability of a Budget to undertake proposed works;

b) the cost associated with the temporary Customer Contact Centre;

c) Referring to the Action Plan – Staff Facilities (CC-09-ENV-09) was a tea/staff room available to Customer Services staff and, if so, why had similar facilities not been made available to the remainder of the staff.  Did a policy exist in that regard?  If not, the potential existed for discord with other staff;

d) concern that Members were not driving the process, and work was being undertaken and costs incurred without consideration of the final office layout.

In response, Dr Gooding (Executive Director) advised that a paper would be submitted to the next meeting of the Executive recommending necessary changes to the ground floor (estimated to be in the region of £200,000) as a result of CHA vacating that area.  A number of possibilities existed as regards what would be located in the vacant space on the ground floor.

The Head of Finance advised that £½m had been set aside in last year’s Budget for the Customer Contact Centre, but no Budget was available at this time for the £200,000 referred to above.

Mr Nutley further advised that the temporary area had cost between £25,000 - £28,000.    Customer Services staff required a break and a small facility had been made available for their use.  The Chairman added that that was considered best practice and such facilities were considered appropriate and necessary for front line staff.  One Member raised concern that that could lead to elitism.  

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive suggested that it may be helpful for the Committee to receive a full presentation on the long-term accommodation strategy.

RESOLVED – (1) That the report be noted.

(2) That the issues raised at a) – d) above be forward to the Executive for consideration and that the Executive be requested to arrange for a presentation on the long-term accommodation strategy to be given to this Committee.

CROS.150/03
IMPLEMENTING ELECTRONIC GOVERNMENT STATEMENT (IEG3)

The Head of Customer and Information Services presented report CIS.11/03 containing the Council’s Implementing Electronic Government (IEG3) Statement for the coming year.

Mr Nutley advised that this was the third IEG Statement produced by the Council in response to, and following the format, given in the guidance produced by the ODPM earlier in the year.  It had been submitted to the ODPM’s office on 11 November 2003.

The Council had again made a joint submission with the other Cumbrian Councils under the Connected Cumbria Partnership.  As part of the evaluation on the progress of IEG through Connected Cumbria and Carlisle, the ODPM was keen that any statement had been considered and passed through the appropriate policy processes.  This report formed part of that process.

Mr Nutley then tabled a summary of the position, outlining the same for the benefit of Members.

Referring to e-payments, a Member commented that not everyone had access to computers or credit cards and therefore were unable to participate.  He believed those issues should be flagged up to the ODPM.  Mr Nutley responded that reporting was restricted by the ODPM.  It would, however, be possible to include that in the Council’s IEG plans.

RESOLVED – That the update reported in the IEG3 Statement be noted.

CROS.151/03
EXTERNAL GRANT FUNDING PERFORMANCE REVIEW

There was submitted report of the Head of Economic and Community Development (ECD.35/03) providing an update on progress to improve systems and processes for tracking external grant funding.

Details of the main recommendations of the Audit report and the actions undertaken to date were provided.  

Referring to item 6 – Corporate Grants Register database, the purpose of the database would be primarily to track grant bids and claims throughout their life.  It would provide a tool to monitor and improve the Council’s performance as regards the submission of claims in particular, improve audit trails and assist Officers in increasing efficiency.

The new Ework system, for which the Council had a licence, was the most appropriate tool to create the database.  The system was currently being designed and users involved in the process through workshop sessions.  That process would enable the system to be amended following dummy runs and trials, working towards full operation early in the new financial year.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS.152/03
BUSINESS PLAN MONITORING 

(a) Customer and Information Services Business Unit
The Head of Customer and Information Services presented report CIS.14/03 providing a summary of the work of the Customer and Information Services Business Unit and monitoring performance against the 2003/04 Business Plan.

Mr Nutley outlined the content of the Monitoring Report highlighting the following key challenges faced by the Unit, together with related action and progress achieved –

1. Implementation of a new Foyer Service

2. Implementation of a new Customer Contact Centre

3. Completion of the LSVT transfer

4. Introduction of a Service Culture in IT

5. Implementation of the E-Gov Agenda

6. Re-implementation of a SLA/Planning/Resource Management Culture

7. New IT Strategy

8. Improved internal communications

9. Develop Reprographics Unit

An update on the current position as regards Performance Indicators was also provided, together with the major and continuing impact of the Customer Contact Best Value Review, corporate issues and budget matters.

RESOLVED –  That the Customer and Information Services Business Plan Monitoring Report be noted.

(b)  Legal and Democratic Services Business Unit
The Legal Services Manager presented report LDS.64/03 providing a summary of the work of the Legal and Democratic Services Business Unit and monitoring performance against the 2003/04 Business Plan.

Details of the following key challenges faced by the Unit, together with related action and progress achieved were provided –

1. Computerise Land Charges Register and Systems

2. Install Committee Management Information System

3. Ensure Compliance with Freedom of Information Act 2000

4. Introduce Pilot System for Area Working

5. Bring all Aspects of the Millennium Project to a Conclusion

6. Improve Member Engagement Democratic Engagement Best Value Review

7. Consider Ways of Encouraging more People to Vote

8. Finalising the Transfer of the DSO and other Outstanding LSVT Matters

9. Comply with New Section 66 Regulations Relating to Complaints to the Standards Committee

10. Ensure Decisions are Constitutionally Sound and Lawful

11. Civic Function of “Laying up of Old Colours, 1st Battalion KORBR”

An update on the current position as regards Performance Indicators was also provided, together with the impact of Best Value Reviews, corporate issues and budget matters.

Members noted that at paragraph 6.4 of the report it was stated that consideration would need to be given to whether, at the next Annual Council meeting, the Mayor Making Ceremony itself should be held as a separate celebratory function from the Council meeting to separate the procedural and civic aspects.  

Many Members took holidays around that time and therefore a decision should be taken as soon as possible. Members expressed concern that the purpose of the meeting may be overtaken by the pageant and they would not wish to see any such split in the Annual Council meeting.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Legal and Democratic Services Business Plan Monitoring Report be noted.

(2) That the Head of Legal and Democratic Services be requested to include within his future report to the City Council this Committee’s reservations as regards any split in the Annual Council meeting.

[The meeting ended at 4.30 pm]

